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MINUTES

CITY COUNCIL MEETING

116 ASPEN LANE

CITY OF HILL COUNTRY VILLAGE, TEXAS 
THURSDAY, JULY 31ST, 2014

5:00 P.M.

The City Council for the City of Hill Country Village met for a Regular Council Meeting Thursday, July 31st, 2014 at 5:00 p.m. at City Hall, 116 Aspen Lane, Hill Country Village, Texas. This was an open meeting subject to the open meetings law of the State of Texas.

Members Present:




Members Absent:
Mayor Gabriel Durand-Hollis



Councilman George “Rick” Evans
Councilman Carl A. Register




Councilwoman Elizabeth Worley



Councilwoman Jane Cronk

Councilman James Allen

City Staff Present:

Frank Morales, City Administrator and Police Chief


Emily Barnes, Administrative Assistant


1.  Call to order.

Mayor Durand-Hollis called the meeting to order at 5:02 p.m.

2.  Moment of Silence and Pledge of Allegiance. 
Mayor Durand-Hollis led those present in a moment of silence and led the Pledge of Allegiance.
Consent Agenda:

The following items are of a routine or administrative nature.  The City Council has been furnished with background and support material on each item, and/or it has been discussed in a previous meeting.  All items can be acted upon by one vote without being discussed separately, unless requested by a Council Member or a citizen, in which event the item or items will immediately be withdrawn for individual consideration in their normal sequence after the items not requiring separate discussion have been acted upon.  The remaining items will be adopted by one motion and vote of the City Council.

3.  Discussion/action on approval of the minutes of the City Council Meeting of May 15th, 2014.
Councilman Register noted that there were some corrections that needed to be made.  Mayor Durand-Hollis stated that the minutes would be pulled from the consent agenda for discussion. 
Mr. Morales stated the first correction would be on page 2, under item 4.  The phrase “motion passed unanimously” was added.  Mr. Morales stated the second correction was under item number 7, noting the $245,000 figure should be $265,000, and add “$235,000 will come from the general fund and $30,000 will come from the venue tax fund.”  Mr. Morales also removed the paragraph following the previously edited paragraph under item 7.  Mr. Morales stated the last correction was under item 8, in the sixth paragraph.  The correction changed “4 acre plot” to “4.7 acre plot”.

4.  Discussion/action on approval of the October 2014 – September 2015 City of Hill Country Village Master Calendar.

5. Discussion/action approving an ordinance accepting the resignation of Christopher McHugh as Patrol Officer.

Councilwoman Cronk moved to approve items 4 and 5 of the consent agenda, seconded by Councilman Allen. Motion passed unanimously.
After discussion of the corrections to the minutes in item 3 of the consent agenda, Councilman Register moved to approve the corrected minutes, seconded by Councilwoman Worley.  Motion passed unanimously.

Individual Items for Consideration:

5.  Citizens to be heard.   

At this time, citizens who have filled out a registration form prior to the start of the meeting may speak on any topic they wish to bring to the attention of the governing body so long as that topic is not on the agenda for this meeting.  Citizens may speak on specific agenda items when that item is called for discussion.  During the Citizens to be Heard section no council action may take place and no council discussion or response is required to the speaker.  A time limit of two minutes per speaker is permitted; the council may extend this time at their discretion.
Mr. Hansen recognized Mr. Austin Smith for his polite and good natured attitude with the Teen Community Service Award.  Mr. Hansen noted that when Ms. Marazzi was hanging garland at City Hall and was interrupted, Mr. Smith finished the job without being asked. Mr. Smith was presented with an award and a $100 check.
7. Discussion/action on reappointing two existing members to the Economic Development Corporation.

Mayor Durand-Hollis stated that the members will now have an expiration date of 2016 instead of 2014. Councilwoman Worley asked if anyone had offered to take Mr. Wulfe’s place, as he stated he plans to move out of the city within the next two years.  Mr. Morales said no, but someone can be appointed to take his place if he does leave the city before his term expires.

Councilman Allen moved to approve the reappointing of the two members to the EDC, seconded by Councilman Register. Motion passed unanimously.

8.  Discussion/action regarding the bids received for the Hill Country Village 2014 Street Project; Givler Engineering, Inc.’s recommendation on how to award the bid; and a possible increase in the scope of the project.

Mayor Durand-Hollis stated the city received three bids for the 2014 Street Project, the lowest of which belonged to Dorazio.  Mayor Durand-Hollis also noted there were a number of alternates offered with the bids.

Councilman Register asked Mr. David Givler why the city would pay for the contingencies and stated he believed it was typical for the contractors to use their own funds for contingencies. Mr. Givler stated that the contingencies were included to allow the project to move forward, should any setbacks appear.  Mr. Givler continued to explain that instead of having to stop work and ask Council for more money, the contingency funds would allow the work to progress.
Councilman Register asked Mr. Givler the chance that the contingency funds would be needed, and Mr. Givler stated it was a 50/50 chance.

Councilman Allen asked for an example of what would happen that would constitute a need for the contingency funds. Mr. Givler gave the example that in one project, there was an unknown stream that ran underground which changed the soil and created problems with laying pavement. Mr. Givler estimated that for Hill Country Village, and typically for most projects, 3 – 5% of the contingency funds would need to be used. 

Mayor Durand-Hollis stated the city has $1.3 million in the road maintenance fund and plans to collect $10,000 a month in sales tax to accumulate $1.4 million by the end of the project.  Mayor Durand-Hollis stated that the contingency will keep the work from having to stop because of money and if it is not needed, the funds can further the project. Mayor Durand-Hollis summarized by saying if the project is completed with Dorazio, with the contingency and an alternate, the project could be funded with sales tax revenue.

Councilman Register added that he did some research on Dorazio and did not find any poor reviews.

Councilman Register moved to approve Dorazio as the contractor for the 2014 Street Project, seconded by Councilman Allen.  Motion passed unanimously.

Councilwoman Worley moved to award the subtotal, listed on the top of page two of Mr. Givler’s recommendation, of approximately $1.3 million.  Councilwoman Cronk seconded the motion.

Councilman Register asked what was left out of the 74% work included for Alternate three. Mr. Givler answered it was additional paving.

Councilwoman Worley amended her previous motion to include 100% of Alternate three, seconded by Councilwoman Cronk. Motion passed unanimously.
Councilman Register asked if the contingencies needed to be approved at that moment. Mr. Givler stated that the contingencies would give the contractor a full view of the amount of work that could be done.  Mr. Givler continued that if the contingency fund was not used, it would be used towards further work for the project.

Councilwoman Cronk stated that the contingency fund did not need to be approved now and could be discussed at the next council meeting.  Mayor Durand-Hollis added that anything approved for this project needed to be done properly.

Councilman Allen moved to not approve any contingencies, seconded by Councilman Register.  Motion passed unanimously.
9. Discussion/action regarding the May 31, 2014 and June 30, 2014 financial statements.
Councilman Register stated that year-to-date, the city had $498,713 in sales tax revenue, and $567,071 through July. Councilman Register said that the sales tax is 7% below budget through July. So the city needs to have really good months through the end of the fiscal year and hope to exceed what the city did in July to do as well as the city did last year. 
Councilman Register moved to approve the May and June financials, seconded by Councilman Allen. Motion passed unanimously. 
Mayor Durand-Hollis closed the meeting at 5:45pm to open a public hearing.

10. A public hearing on FY 2014-2015 budget of the Hill Country Village Economic Development Corporation (EDC) and possible City Council action on such EDC budget.
Mayor Durand-Hollis stated that everything in the EDC goes to bond payments and there is no big difference seen in that budget.
Mayor Durand-Hollis recessed the public hearing to go into executive session at 5:47pm.

Executive session recessed at 6:22pm and the public hearing reconvened at 6:22pm.
11.  A public hearing, discussion and action regarding City of Hill Country Village Fiscal Year 2014-2015 budget and tax rate.

Councilman Register asked that he work with Mr. Morales on the budget and present a draft to Council in the next meeting. Councilman Register continued to say he will know more about the financial situation in thirty days, specifically regarding sales tax.  Mr. Morales added that medical insurance might also change.

Mayor Durand-Hollis closed the public hearing at 6:25pm.
9.   Mayor’s Report to Council.
Mayor Durand-Hollis stated he might have difficulty attending the upcoming AACOG meetings and asked if a councilmember would be available to go in his place.  Councilwoman Cronk offered to attend if the Mayor was not able to.

Mayor Durand-Hollis also stated that he went to a few TML events and found the speakers very useful.  Mayor Durand-Hollis stated that if any member of council was interested in attending, to just let him know.
Mayor Durand-Hollis also added that he plans to talk with the Zoning Commission to work on long term planning for the city.
10.  Communications with the City Administrator. 

No communications.
11.  Adjourn.

The Council reserves the right to discuss and appropriately act upon any item stated on this agenda in open session.  The Council reserves the right to adjourn into executive session at any time during the course of this meeting to discuss any of the matters listed above, as authorized by Texas Government Code Sections 551.071 (Consultations with Attorney), 551.072 (Deliberations about Real Property), 551.073 (Deliberations about Gifts and Donations), 551.074 (Personnel Matters), 551.076 (Deliberations about Security Devices) and 551.086 (Economic Development).  No action may be taken in Executive Session.

There being no further business to come before the City Council, the meeting was adjourned at 6:28 p.m.

Approved this the 25th day of September 2014.        

 ____________________

                                                                        
 
Gabriel Durand-Hollis 

                    
                                                   

 Mayor 

ATTEST:

________________________

Frank Morales

City Administrator

Acting City Secretary

City of Hill Country Village


116 Aspen Lane • Hill Country Village • Texas • 78232 


phone (210) 494-3671 • fax (210) 490-8645 • web www.hcv.org
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